TUNBRIDGE WELLS COMMONS CONSERVATORS

Minutes of a meeting held via video conference on Thursday 25th March 2021 at 2pm

PRESENT:

John Barber

Paul Burnett

Ewen Cameron

Stephen Lacey

Ian Marshall (Outgoing Chairman)

Antony Moore

Cllr Joy Podbury

Clare Sinha

Cllr Chris Woodward (Incoming Chairman)

APOLOGIES/UNABLE TO ATTEND:

Cllr Barbara Cobbold Cllr James Scholes Corin Thoday

ATTENDING:

Steve Budden (Warden)
Alan Leale-Green (Treasurer)
Gemma Stapeley (Clerk)
Liz Ellicott (Rusthall Parish Council)
Clive Evans (Friends of Tunbridge Wells and Rusthall Common)

MINUTES

WELCOME

The Chairman welcomed Mr Alan Leale-Green, the newly appointed Treasurer and welcomed back Clare Sinha as Conservator for the Freehold Tenants.

1. DECLARATION OF BUSINESS INTEREST

The Treasurer declared that he was a social member of Linden Park Cricket Club, reference to agenda item 14 vii. There were no other business declarations.

2. <u>APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE</u>

Apologies were received from Corin Thoday.

3. APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN

In accordance with the third Schedule of the County of Kent Act 1981 it was noted that the Conservators are required at the first meeting held on or after 1 January each year to appoint a Chairman for the ensuing year.

Conservators agreed that Cllr Chris Woodward, representative of the Tunbridge Wells Borough Councillors, be appointed as Chairman until the quarterly meeting of the Conservators in March 2022.

Cllr Chris Woodward continued as Chairman.

The Chairman conveyed his grateful thanks to Ian Marshall for his year in office, it was noted as being a year filled with challenges for the Commons Conservators.

4. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 10th December 2020 were considered and approved. A copy to be signed by the Chairman and returned to the Clerk.

5. MINUTES OF THE COMMITTEE MEETINGS

The minutes of the Committee meetings held on 11th January 2021, 8th February 2021 and 8th March 2021 were considered and approved and would also be signed by the Chairman. The work of the Committee was acknowledged and appreciated by all Conservators.

6. MATTERS ARISING

Storm drainage

In January 2021, Alex Brauninger of Kent Count Council's Drainage Planned Works team conducted a site visit with the Warden to review and adjust the position of one of the planned attenuation tanks. The outline design for the scheme has now been completed on that basis, by their consultants. The next step is for Alex's team to work the outline design into the detailed design which incorporates issue of the drawings, all components and preconstruction health and safety information. This will be progressed from April 2021and include liaison meetings with the Warden and Clerk, representing the Conservators, to finalise the finer details and answer queries.

Director's report

The Clerk, Warden and outgoing Chairman met with William Benson on the 18th of December 2020 to discuss the headline issues affecting the Commons. During the meeting, it was agreed that a review of the precept mechanism could be discussed for the 2022/23 budget.

ACTION: The Clerk and Treasurer to approach Lee Colyer, Tunbridge Wells Borough Council's (TWBC) Director of Finance, Policy and Development, on 1st September 2021 to start discussions regarding the possibility of reviewing the precept mechanism.

Proposed zebra crossing on London Road

The project has been completed.

Volunteer work parties

The Chairman acknowledged the significant support given to the Commons by all volunteers.

Membership

There have been two changes to membership since the last meeting. For the Freehold Tenants, Clare Sinha has replaced Chris McHugh.

ACTION: IM asked to thank Chris McHugh for his contribution to the Conservators since he joined in March 2019.

For the Borough Councillors, Cllr Joy Podbury will not be standing for re-election in May, this meeting will be her last as a Conservator. Cllr Podbury was thanked for her contribution. She noted that she would still be supporting the Commons as a Friend. TWBC Democratic Services have confirmed that they will nominate a replacement by the end of May, in time for the June Commons Conservators' meeting.

Warden's report

Due to Covid restrictions, the British Mountaineering Council's sandstone volunteers have been unable to clear scrub from the rocks at Bull's Hollow and Happy Valley, but they are still committed to this work.

Budget report

SL was thanked for his support in the period when there was not a Treasurer in post.

Review of Open Spaces policy

The Clerk and PB met on Tuesday 23rd March to discuss proposed revisions to the Open Spaces policy.

ACTION: The Clerk to present a draft version of the reworked Open Spaces policy to the Committee for approval.

Feedback on process and procedures

Officers will be briefed on any issues of relevance raised in the exempt sessions.

Planning Applications

The Clerk had been informed that the owners of 4 Onslow House have decided to sell their property, rather than extend.

The Chairman noted his frustrations with the Local Planning Authority, not giving enough attention to the concerns of the Conservators. The Chairman has asked TWBC's Head of Planning to discuss the matter further on his return from paternity leave.

ACTION: The Chairman to feedback to Conservators, progress made with the discussions.

Actions

All meeting actions were reviewed and closed.

7. WARDEN'S REPORT

The Warden noted that the past three months had continued to be another busy period on both Commons. Amongst other impacts, the paths have suffered considerable damage due to the number of users and wet weather. It is hoped that with the free draining soils of the Commons, recovery will be relatively quick, but this will be monitored.

Serious problems were reported with the sheer volume of waste and litter generated on the Commons, not helped by somewhat haphazard servicing. The Warden hoped that with the new waste contracts starting on 1st April and

with the easing of restrictions, reducing visitor numbers, we should be able to regain control of the problems. The volunteer group will soon be able to add their efforts to the clearances too.

The grass cutting contract has now been extended for a further year, with 8 contracted cuts and a fixed price for any additional cuts. Cutting is due to start in the next couple of weeks.

Lockdown restrictions have prevented a number of work projects on the Commons; we couldn't hold our volunteer scrub clearance and litter picking sessions, the British Mountaineering Council's sandstone volunteer group couldn't clear scrub at Happy Valley and Bull's Hollow, and the Community Payback group have not been able to operate as planned.

Having worked to a seriously restricted budget for the majority of the season, there has now been a small amount of the maintenance budget made available. Work totalling £12,000 has been authorised for tree work highlighted in the annual tree survey and clearance of the piles of brush left from storm damage works.

The Warden acknowledged the generosity of the Freehold Tenants and Friends in funding a number of projects across the Commons as follows:

- A new 600 plant hedge around Fairground car park.
- Ditch and bund dug around the perimeter of Fir Tree car park, to reduce the damage and cost of antiparking post replacement. Grass seed is due to be sewn on the bund imminently.
- Removal of holly, cherry laurel and sycamore scrub at the rear of Fir Tree car park to allow additional light to reach the ground and promote greater plant diversity.
- Removal of a large stand of holly behind Wellington Rocks. This work has revealed a large group of
 mature oak trees, provided opportunity for invertebrate colonisation, and has restored one of the old
 viewpoints, stunning in all directions.

The installation of steps at the new Marlpit ponds and seeding of the margins of the new ponds are to follow shortly.

In addition to items raised in his report, the Warden discussed a recent increase in anti-social behaviour on the Commons and an attempt by travellers to enter Rusthall cricket club ground. He confirmed that payment is still made to TWBC for their services in managing travellers. The Warden authorised work to dig a ditch by the toilets/Wellington Rocks to prevent access in future.

Discussion turned to benches; Chris Gurr of the Friends is kindly marking up all of our benches on maps for Conservator use. There was a recent request raised at the Town Forum, to move the bench in front of Thackeray's along the London Road, which will be considered.

The ongoing cost of commemorative benches is a concern. It was suggested that the charge for new benches should include a maintenance cost and or a limited time of ten years after which they can renewed or made available to other families, all to be considered. The Friends offered to fund the restoration of a further ten benches, in addition to those proposed by the Warden, which was gratefully accepted with thanks.

Conservators agreed to the finance for the restoration of ten additional benches, ten new bench ends and installation of a new litter bin at Wellington Rocks.

ACTION: Warden and Clerk to review bench maps once complete and consider a revised policy for benches, to be discussed with the Committee.

8. CLERK'S REPORT

At the beginning of March, the Facebook group had over 1,200 members and topped 2,500 reactions during the month of February, the highest level of interaction to date.

The current top posts provide valuable insight into what matters to our community and cover the following topics:

- 1. Graffiti across the Commons, particularly around the Lower Cricket Pitch.
- 2. Litter picking by Oliver as part of his Duke of Edinburgh's award.
- 3. Happy Valley dangerous glass bottles.
- 4. Owls (engraved into the trees) on Rusthall Common.
- 5. Glass and litter on the Bumps.

The new website was launched on 24th February and has received lots of positive reactions. It was included in the TWBC weekly email to residents and was the most clicked item on the email for the week. The Clerk will be updating the website regularly to keep the news up to date and appealing. Blogs are planned on the new waste contracts, a piece from the new Chairman, news from the Friends, an item on litter picking by Mark Howden and the Warden's regular blog will return.

The Clerk summarised the changes to the waste contracts and thanked the Conservators for their responses to the many requests made to them regarding the project.

Meetings with William Benson, TWBC Chief Executive, have been occurring monthly with the Warden and Clerk. These have been an opportunity to share relevant news and updates and have already proved to be invaluable.

On 23rd February, IM, the Warden and Clerk met with Hilary Smith, Economic Development Manager at TWBC to discuss proposed cycle routes that would impact the Commons. The meeting concluded with Mrs Smith having a clearer idea of routes that could be approved by Conservators, which would be mapped and detailed, thereby disregarding certain routes once and for all.

The Clerk has made a number of connections with the local Police to help register and get support with anti-social behaviour. Positive discussions and meetings have been had with Inspector Betts, of the Tunbridge Wells Community Safety Unit and the two PCSOs covering the Commons. The Clerk has been asked to report all incidents, as this helps create a casefile that can be used to justify resource.

The Clerk's report collated all Conservator requests since the last meeting as follows:

Date of	Detail	Outcome
request		
	Request on behalf of Stills Montcler for a filming and photography shoot on Wellington Rocks, 25 people in total.	Declined due to lockdown restrictions.

22/01/21	Request from Linden Park Cricket Club to install a storage container between clubhouse and nets.	Approved.
12/02/21	Request from the Friends to authorise the fundraising for their all-abilities trail.	Approved.
05/03/21	Request from the Mead school for their year 6 to use Happy Valley for filming.	Approved.
12/03/21	<u> •</u>	Approved - This will not commence until next year as the club need to fundraise first.

9. FINANCE REPORT

The new Treasurer, Mr Alan Leale-Green, was welcomed by all Conservators.

The Treasurer acknowledged that the accounts had been well prepared by the previous Treasurer, who departed at the end of November 2020. He set out a preliminary estimate of the results for the year ending 31st March 2021, with the numbers subject to change due to final accrual adjustments. On 12th March there was £91,405 in the Lloyds bank accounts.

The dates of the Conservator meetings were queried by the Treasurer, who suggested slight movement to coincide with the financial year.

ACTION: Treasurer and Clerk to work to propose dates for 2022 that work with the financial calendar.

10. UPDATE FROM THE FRIENDS OF THE COMMONS

Clive Evans, Chairman of the Friends, provided an update on membership numbers, currently 453 with 55% living in Tunbridge Wells, 35% in Rusthall, 10% in Kent County and 10% classed as other. In the last six months, the Friends have contributed £15,450 towards projects for the Commons, they were thanked for their significant contributions.

ACTION(S): CE reminded the Clerk and Treasurer about a £2,000 contribution to the new website that needed to be recharged and asked the Warden for suggested new project proposals for the Sussex Lund Fund for 2022.

11. RISK MANAGEMENT

CS introduced the latest version of the Risk Register for the Commons and highlighted the key risks as follows:

<u>Amber</u>

- One-off encroachment (travellers etc).
- Persistent encroachment (parking etc).
- Permanent encroachment.

- Extensive storm damage.
- Contractors unavailable/no contractors.
- General contract issues.
- Expenditure exceeds budget and reserves.
- Anti-social behaviour.
- Increased usage pressures.
- Habitat degeneration.
- Extensive disease.

Yellow

- Invasive species.
- Loss of protected or priority species.
- Violence/sexual offence.
- Access lost to accounting facilities.
- Cost increase above RPI.
- Addition of new land.
- Fire damage.
- Public disorder.
- Reduced funding.
- Employee H&S.
- Negative media.

It was noted that the key risks had been discussed in the meeting so far, emphasising that the right risks were being focused upon.

JB commented that the severity and frequency of extensive storm damage should be reviewed, with consideration given to increasing the risk due to climate change and recent extreme weather.

ACTION: The committee to review the risk of storm damage.

12. CROWDFUNDING PROPOSAL

Several members of the Facebook group and JP had suggested that the Conservators investigate the option of Crowdfunding to generate essential funds for the Commons. As such the Clerk provided a paper in advance of the meeting that introduced the concept of crowdfunding and reviewed three of the most popular platforms.

It was agreed that while fundraising efforts should be directed at the Happy Valley all-abilities trail, further crowdfunded projects would be put on hold.

The Clerk had introduced JB to Crowdfund Kent, which was launched on 17th March 2021, as a Kent County Council project to match fund up to 50% (capped at £20,000) of money raised through their crowdfunding platform. JB was investigating opportunities for the all-abilities path further.

13. EVENTS

Permission was granted by Conservators for the following event:

i. Hospice in the Weald 5km and 10km run on Sunday 19th September 2021 and associated signage.

14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

i. Request from The Forum Community Interest Company to consider investigation into further streetlights on Castle Road.

The request to investigate street lighting on Castle Road was considered at length, concluding that input was required from the Community Safety Manager and a lighting expert to provide guidance on the impact of additional/revised lighting compared to or in addition to raising the vegetation canopy or scrub clearance. Concern focused on the impact of additional lighting on the habitat and wildlife of the Commons and whether additional lighting would increase the safety risk.

ACTION: Clerk to feedback to The Forum Community Interest Company to explain that a decision was postponed until further expert information was available. The Clerk to pursue investigations with the Police and Community Safety Manager.

ii. Return to meetings at the Town Hall

Subject to covid restrictions, it was agreed that the September 2021 meeting would be held at the Town Hall while the December 2021 meeting would be held via Zoom.

For 2022 onwards the following was agreed:

March: Town Hall meeting with walk prior.

June: Zoom/Town Hall to be discussed further at the June 2021 TWCC meeting.

September: Town Hall meeting with walk prior.

December: Zoom

ACTION: Clerk to manage room bookings and arrange walks. Chairman to agree meeting plan for June meetings from 2022 onwards.

iii. Process for invoice approval

The following revised process was approved by Conservators to be implemented with immediate effect:

- 1. Invoice agreed by individual who instructed the work, mainly the Warden, occasionally Clerk/Committee.
- 2. Invoice sent to Treasurer with approval and note relevant to budget.
- 3. If expense is within budget, the Treasurer approves the invoice. Payment can then be set up on the Lloyds online system. For the payment to work, it requires approval from 2 out of 3 signatories (currently SL, GS or ALG).
- 4. Any unbudgeted items or items causing a budget to be exceeded by more than £300, will be referred to the Committee, prior to authorisation.

iv. Eligibility to be appointed to Committee

No longer applicable.

v. Jubilee of the accession tree planting February 2022

Approved.

vi. Permission in principle for gatherings on the Commons

Conservators agreed to an in-principle set of criteria that would allow the Clerk to approve gatherings without further Conservator approval being required.

ACTION: Clerk to propose the in-principle criteria to be approved by the Committee.

vii. Linden Park Cricket Club storage container Plan B

The Club requested to recommence discussions with the Conservators, as the proposed location of the container (between clubhouse and nets) as requested on 22nd January 2021, has been identified as posing a risk of damage to the drainage system. The Club suggested two alternative locations, at the southern end of Fir Tree car park or in the scrub behind the pavilion, neither were particularly appealing on initial consideration but needed to be evaluated further.

ACTION: Clerk and Warden to meet with representatives of the Club on site, to discuss the options further and revert to Conservators for further consideration.

viii. Historical re-enactment event request

Approved, subject to the standard caveats as follows:

- No structures, such as gazebos.
- No vehicles on the Common.
- No sound systems.
- No enclosure of the area, obviously people can be asked to politely move on.
- Keeping the Warden and Clerk up to date as plans develop, to include a site visit before the event to run though the plans.
- Copies of relevant insurance and risk assessments as applicable.

ix Rascal's pizza van request to trade from Fir Tree car park

Declined

15. PLANNING APPLICATIONS

27 Apsley Street Rusthall. Demolition of existing shed; Single storey building with a flat roof in garden for use as ancillary residential accommodation. On behalf of the Commons Conservators the following comment was made: The Commons Conservators would like to highlight that Apsley Street is an unadopted road which has been extended onto the Common without Conservator permission and as such our Warden would like to discuss with

the applicant the limitations of where trade vehicles can park. Materials and tools must not be stored on the Common.

Application approved.

- 31 Upper Street, Rusthall. New conservatory and replacement of uPVC windows to timber sash windows; loft conversion; installation of roof light; addition of new windows. On behalf of the Commons Conservators the following comment was made: The Commons Conservators have a number of concerns with this application and raise the following points:
 - The Commons Conservators would like to register concern that the property is located on Rusthall Common and that the short fencing in front of the property marks the edge of the Common as such measures must be taken to protect the land and no equipment, tools or material can be stored on the Common.
 - It was a further concern that the Heritage Report did not acknowledge that the property is adjacent to a designated SSSI, see
 - map https://magic.defra.gov.uk/MagicMap.aspx?startTopic=Designations?tivelayer=sssiIndex&query=H YPERLINK%3D%271003220%27
 - We would expect discussion with Natural England regarding the management of activity in such close proximity to the SSSI. Further details here:
 - https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/request-permission-for-works-or-an-activity-on-an-sssi
 - We would also like to highlight that access would be via Apsley Street, this is an unadopted road which has been extended onto the Common without Conservator permission and as such our Warden would like to discuss with the applicant the limitations of where trade vehicles can park.

Application approved.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING – 24th June 2021 at 2pm, via videoconferencing.

Agreed Actions

Agenda Item	Detail	Responsibility
4&5	Chairman to sign the minutes of the previous	Chairman.
	meetings and send to the Clerk.	
6	Approach Lee Colyer of TWBC on 1st	Clerk and Treasurer.
	September 2021 to discuss precept mechanism.	
6	Thank Chris McHugh for his contribution as a	Ian Marshall.
	Conservator.	
6	Reworked Open Spaces Policy to be presented	Clerk.
	to the Committee for approval.	
6	Feedback on discussions with TWBC Planning	Chairman.
	regarding improved incorporation of	
	Conservators concerns in applications.	
7	Review bench maps once complete and	Warden, Clerk and
	consider a revised policy for benches, to be	Committee.
	discussed with the Committee.	
9	Work to propose dates for 2022 meetings that	Clerk and Treasurer.
	work with the financial calendar.	

10	Recharge the Friends for a £2,000 contribution to the new website.	Clerk and Treasurer.
10	Suggested new project proposals for the Sussex Lund Fund 2022.	Warden.
11	Review the risk of storm damage.	Committee.
14i	Feedback to The Forum Community Interest Company to explain that a decision was postponed until further expert information was available. Pursue investigations with the Police and Community Safety Manager.	Clerk and Warden.
14ii	Arrange room bookings and walks.	Clerk.
14ii	Confirm arrangements for June meetings for 2022 onwards.	Chairman.
14vi	Propose in-principle criteria for approval of gatherings on the Commons. Clerk to liaise with Committee.	
14vii	Meet with representatives of Linden Park Cricket Club to discuss options for alternative sites for the storage container.	Clerk and Warden.

TUNBRIDGE WELLS COMMONS CONSERVATORS

Minutes of a meeting held via video conference on Thursday 24th June 2021 at 10am

PRESENT:

John Barber

Cllr Alex Britcher-Allan

Paul Burnett

Ewen Cameron

Stephen Lacey

Ian Marshall

Antony Moore

Cllr Nicholas Pope

Cllr Justine Rutland

Clare Sinha

Cllr Chris Woodward (Chairman)

APOLOGIES/UNABLE TO ATTEND:

Corin Thoday

ATTENDING:

Steve Budden (Warden)

Alan Leale-Green (Treasurer)

Gemma Stapeley (Clerk)

Liz Ellicott (Rusthall Parish Council)

Clive Evans (Friends of Tunbridge Wells and Rusthall Common)

Nigel Stapple (WKDArchaeology for agenda items 1-4)

OBSERVING:

Tim Gomez

MINUTES

1. <u>DECLARATION OF BUSINESS INTEREST</u>

There were no business declarations.

2. <u>APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE</u>

Apologies were received from Corin Thoday.

3. CONSERVATOR CHANGES

The Chairman expressed thanks on behalf of all Conservators for the significant contributions made by Cllr Barbara Cobbold and Cllr James Scholes, who stood down as Conservators since the last meeting.

The Chairman went on to welcome three new elected Borough Councillor Conservators, Cllr Alex Britcher-Allan, Cllr Nicholas Pope and Cllr Justine Rutland, who were wished success in their new roles.

4. RUSTHALL ARCHAEOLOGICAL SITE UPDATE

Nigel Stapple of WKDArchaeology had provided an overview document in advance of the meeting which highlighted the archaeological finds and features of the site.

Focusing on the scope and intended plans for the site, Nigel confirmed that the site in Rusthall would not increase in footprint size due to resource limitations and that they were backfilling areas once data had been recorded. He estimated that the site had a further season of work to be deemed completed.

Nigel expressed a desire to extend the trench in the pond but acknowledged that health and safety measures needed to be managed. The Clerk will contact Zurich, the insurance company, to consider risk management, liability, and guidance.

JohnB commended the work done by Nigel and his team and acknowledged significant community interest and engagement. Anyone interested in receiving the full reports produced by Nigel or would like to visit the site should contact the Clerk for arrangements to be made.

Action: Clerk to discuss further with Zurich.

5. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 25th March 2021 were considered and approved. A copy to be signed by the Chairman and returned to the Clerk.

6. MINUTES OF THE COMMITTEE MEETINGS

The minutes of the Committee meetings held on 19th April 2021, 10th May 2021 and 7th June 2021 were considered and approved and would also be signed by the Chairman. The significant work of the Committee was acknowledged, with minutes improving transparency.

7. MATTERS ARISING

Storm drainage

As noted at the March 2021 meeting, the next step for this project was for Kent County Council's Drainage Planned Works Team to work the outline design into the detailed design which incorporates issue of the drawings, identification of all components, and pre-construction health and safety information. This has not progressed during the last quarter, but the Clerk will continue communication to report on progress.

Request from The Forum Community Interest Company to consider investigation into further streetlights on Castle Road.

After the March meeting the Clerk contacted The Forum to explain that a decision on their request was postponed until we had further input from Tunbridge Wells Borough Council's (TWBC) Community Safety team. A Zoom meeting took place on 6th April during which Terry Hughes agreed to organise a safety review for the road, this is outstanding and has been politely chased.

Return to meetings at the Town Hall

It was confirmed that from 2022 onwards the arrangements for meetings would be as follows:

March: Town Hall meeting with walk prior.

June: Zoom

September: Town Hall meeting with walk prior.

December: Zoom

Linden Park Cricket Club storage container Plan B.

This is now at Plan C, following a second site visit with representatives of the Club, officers, and the committee. The Clerk is awaiting a final proposal for the container to be sited to the left of the practise nets along the left-hand boundary of the ground. Once received, this will be distributed to all Conservators for consideration. It was noted that the Club's previous request to cordon off large areas of the outfield for reseeding had not happened, the Warden explained that this was on hold until the end of the season.

Benches

The Warden and Clerk were awaiting the map of benches, and rating of their condition, to be produced by Chris Gurr.

Blogs

The Clerk asked for any contributions and or suggestions for the website, which had been received from a number of attendees.

ACTION: The Warden to restart his weekly/monthly blog.

Actions

The following actions were outstanding:

• Suggested new project proposals for the Sussex Lund Fund 2022 – action for the Warden to draft a proposal.

All other meeting actions were reviewed and closed.

8. WARDEN'S REPORT

The Warden's report discussed the traveller incursion on Rusthall cricket pitch in early April, noting that damage was limited by the quick response of the Police and TWBC's Community Safety team. Rusthall Cricket Club are working on plans to improve the security of the site with a combination of a stronger barrier at the entrance and a bank and ditch plus some larger tree trunks around the perimeter. When the Warden receives the plans, they will be distributed to Conservators for their consideration.

The remaining tasks from the Winter work schedule have been completed with the installation of the Marlpit pond steps and seeding of the site with restoration grass mix. Seeding of the edges of the Marlpits and new scrapes at Bull's Hollow are to follow.

Unseasonable winds during the last period caused damage to minor trees. The old, leaning apple tree by the Marlpits was brought down.

Bench restoration is progressing well, with eleven completed on Rusthall Common. The other nineteen, on Tunbridge Wells Common, will be benches away from the centre, which have received less attention in the past.

South and South-East in Bloom judging will take place during the afternoon of 24th June, with a judge accompanying the Warden for a walk on the Commons, which is much preferred to the virtual judging of 2020.

The next tasks focus on the clearance of all tracks and paths, cutting verges and sightlines and following on with the cutting and clearing of glades and meadows.

In early July, selected areas will be sprayed with Asulox to control bracken and the Japanese knotweed that has reappeared on the steep slope below Mt Ephraim, near Gibraltar Cottage, will be attended to.

The Warden confirmed he had not yet found any Himalayan balsam yet this year, so there is no need for additional control.

Having used the remaining 2020/21 budget on roadside tree work, the Warden felt that risk to the 2021/22 budget had been minimised, although he noted that extreme weather could generate emergency response costs.

9. CLERK'S REPORT

The Clerk's report emphasised the success of the new litter bin servicing contracts with LML Services and Countrystyle Recycling Ltd. Both contracts have been operating since 1st April and despite significantly more waste being generated on the Commons than originally advised by Oakbourne, both have been flexible and reliable with the result being exemplary servicing and no complaints. Conservators agreed that formal thanks should be extended to both companies. The Clerk was also asked to investigate the possibility of the Paintmechanics decorating the bin store to hide existing and future tagging.

Working alongside the new contracts, the monthly community litter picks have been successful in removing litter and enhancing community engagement.

The Clerk submitted a representation on TWBC's pre-submission local plan on behalf of the Conservators. The exercise highlighted three key areas:

- The need to continue to push forward on planning contributions for the Commons when assessing open space for new developments.
- The Commons should not only be identified for their importance in conservation/ecology work but also for informal recreation also.
- The value of showing support for policies within the plan that fit with the plans and ideals of the Conservators.

Work on the submission has assisted in the understanding and progress of the wider S106/planning contributions project, started by the previous Clerk.

The Clerk highlighted the significantly improved communication links that have been developed with Kent Police. Of note, was a successful walk around Rusthall Common with William Benson, Lee Colyer and Chief Inspector Omid Changizi. Omid was significantly impressed by our beautiful Commons and commended the work done to engage with the local community. The Clerk and Warden will continue to report appropriately to our PCSO contacts, with additional support from Omid, who offered to escalate any such issues that required his input.

The new promotional film produced by Cordis Creative has been very well received and has already been placed on our website, used in a presentation to the Town Forum, posted on our Facebook group, in TWBC's enewsletter and sent to the In Bloom judges.

The Clerk's report collated all Conservator requests since the last meeting as follows:

Date of request	Detail	Outcome
20.04.21	Citizens Advice Bureau Walk	Approved but now not going ahead.
20.04.21	Linden Park Cricket Club banner request	Approved.
29.4.21	Drone use for promotional film.	Approved.
30.4.21	Crafted butterflies on the Commons to promote U3A.	Approved.
24.5.21	Linden Park Cricket Club container.	Ongoing.
28.5.21	Sign for Pantiles car park.	Approved.

Action: Clerk to formally thank LML Services and Countrystyle Recycling Ltd. The Clerk to follow up on conversations with the Paintmechanics to establish prices for decoration of the Rusthall bin store.

10. <u>FINANCE REPORT, ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT AND STATUTORY ANNUAL RETURN 20/21</u>

The Treasurer presented the annual financial statement for the year ended 31 March 2021, including a comparison against the income statement for the year ended 2020. He also presented the comparison of the income statement for the year ended 31st March 2021 against the original budget for the year ended 2020.

In a year-on-year comparison, income was down £17.3k reflecting that the Freehold Tenant projects were now paid directly by them. The precept increased in line with inflation. Salaries and expenses were up £6.5k due to amounts paid in relation to the previous Clerk leaving his position. Other expenses were higher by £5.9k for web design and email upgrade, which were mainly funded by the Friends. The costs of the maintenance of the Commons in 2020/21 was broadly like that in 2019/20. There was a conscious effort to reduce costs to reduce a potential budget deficit which in the end did not transpire. The surplus for the year can be analysed as £3.5k arising from the Freehold Tenants and Friends projects.

In comparisons to budget, income was up against budget by £4.0k because of project funding of £4.3k. Salaries and expenses were up against budget by £9.4k because of the settlement with the previous Clerk and the web and email upgrades, which were funded by the Friends. The costs of maintenance of the commons were under budget by £4.5k. Conservators formally adopted and approved the annual financial statement.

The Annual Governance and Accountability Return forms were adopted and approved by Conservators and will be submitted, by the Treasurer, to the external auditor.

The auditor's report highlighted a need to review the risk register, specifically the need to identify a risk owner to take responsibility of the risk. The Officers and Committee will work together to rectify this.

The Treasurer was thanked for all of his work on the finance report and audit.

Action: Officers to review the risk owners on the risk register.

11. UPDATE FROM THE FRIENDS OF THE COMMONS

Membership of the Friends now stands at a very healthy 480. Since the last meeting, £5,000 has been spent on the new website, bench refurbishment and the latest edition of Common Ground.

The event planned for the Friends and volunteers on the 12th September is being rescheduled to include forest school and adult bushcraft sessions hosted by the Kent High Weald Partnership. The Friends will liaise with the Clerk to collate a request to Conservators.

The Friends have decided to issue thank you certificates to the various volunteers helping on the Commons, the Clerk will liaise with CliveE to share volunteer distribution lists.

When asked about progress with funding for the Happy Valley all-abilities trail, it was explained that a funding application for £75,000 had been submitted to the National Lottery Community Fund (NLCF). Feedback is expected within a 12-week response period although concerns had been raised by NLCF that the funding would ultimately be a benefit to the landowner, despite explanation from Targetfollow to the contrary.

Chris Gurr has been busily working on the bench survey, he doesn't require additional help as offered and his report will be available for the next meeting in September.

It was confirmed that the old website belonging to the Friends will be archived at the end of October 2021, when the last PayPal subscription payments are taken through the site.

The Chair of the Friends thanked the Treasurer for his help in reviewing the accounts for the Friends.

Action: Clerk to liaise with the Friends to collate a request to Conservators for the forest school event in September and to provide volunteer contact details.

12. MARKETING AND PR REPORT

This is a new addition to the standard meeting reports. It highlights the number of press items that included the Commons, a review of Facebook interactions and website analytics.

The report highlighted the value of the Facebook group, with over 1,500 members and consistently over 2,000 reactions each month. However, there are other social media platforms that might bring further benefit to the Conservators, and these will be explored.

JustineR commended the Warden and Clerk for a successful presentation to the Town Forum on 17th June.

Action: Social media review to be carried out by the Community Engagement project group, using Conservator and external input.

13. BENCH SCHEME REVIEW

Working with the Warden, the Clerk presented a paper with a proposal for new commemorative bench pricing to include two refurbishments during the lifetime of the bench. Conservators agreed to the structure and gave approval for the price to be automatically adjusted annually, based on material costs. As such, for the remainder of 2021 a new bench will be £1,010 plus plaque with individuals encouraged to look at an existing bench refurbished for a price of £720 plus plaque.

Action: The Clerk to create a one-page flier to include current pricing and to review records for existing benches that might require a renewal agreement.

Action: The Warden was asked to investigate other sustainable plastic/composite materials that wouldn't require refurbishment.

14. FEEDBACK FROM COMMITTEE REVIEW

On the 15th June, the Committee met with the Warden and Clerk to review plans for the year. It was agreed that work would be focused on priority themes rather than feeling that it is always firefighting. As such the following was proposed and agreed:

- 1. Agree 2022 priorities for work on the Commons, including:
 - a. Dealing with wood chippings where holly scrub has been cleared.
 - b. Rock clearances.
- 2. Strengthening links to encourage (appropriate) usage of and love for the Commons, including:
 - a. Schools/children's activities like the Forest School.
 - b. The Friends.
- 3. Funding sources and barriers.
- 4. Management:
 - a. Annual Plan (not a long document but a set of agreed and budgeted priorities to be agreed at the same time as the annual budget and Friends/Freehold Tenants' projects for the year) with clear linkage to long-term Management Plan.
 - b. Quarterly committee reviews focusing on strategy and structured list of priorities.
 - c. Consider whether/when Conservators should discuss bigger strategic questions/refresh Management Plan.
- 5. Improving our ability to respond to planning issues/applications.

ClareS queried when it would be appropriate to consider a new Management Plan, which would be incorporated into the Management project.

To clarify, the Committee consists of one representative of each of the three Conservator groups (elected Borough Councillors, Freehold Tenants and Lord of the Manor). It has no fixed remit other than those delegated by Conservators.

Action: The Clerk would send communication to all Conservators and The Friends to request their contributions on the priority theme projects.

Action: Consideration of a new Management Plan.

15. EVENTS

Permission was granted by Conservators for the following events:

- i. Rusthall Bonfire on Saturday 30th October 2021 and associated signage.
- ii. Southborough & District Wheelers Cycling Fair various matters required further clarification. (UPDATE: the organisers have now been granted permission to hold the event at Calverley Grounds, so retract their request).

16. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

i. New Conservator Induction

It was agreed that as standard, all new Conservators will be invited to an introductory Zoom to include role of Conservators, background and essential information relating to the Commons and an invitation to walks on both Commons with the Warden and Clerk.

ii. Request for "No Fish to be removed" sign on Brighton Lake

The Warden explained that this had been requested by concerned residents following observation of inappropriate behaviour. It was agreed that as the by-laws state that no fishing is allowed on the Commons, that the Warden should order "No fishing" sticker signs to be affixed on the bins at each end of the Lake. This would enable enforcement to be actioned.

Action: With Conservator approval, Warden to organise appropriate "No fishing" signage.

iii. Fairground car park, confirmation of requirement to seek Conservator approval for changes

This matter related to frustrations concerning the installation of an ANPR system, inappropriate lighting, and a new cabin without full Conservator approval. PaulB had addressed the issue in advance of the meeting, having circulated an email detailing action plans to address the matters. It was agreed that the Warden would accompany PaulB at a meeting with a lighting expert to agree an appropriate proposal.

iv. London Road Zebra Crossing

The Clerk explained that the finish of the zebra crossing project was not up to standard and she had put in a complaint to KCC Highways, who requested and obtained Conservator approval for the project. As such, KCC Highways had responded to explain that they agreed that the finish wasn't in accordance with the design and requested that the Warden join a meeting with KCC and the contractors to resolve the matter.

Action: Progress on this matter would be reported at the September meeting.

17. PLANNING APPLICATIONS

i. Bracken Cottage - Two Storey side extension and porch addition. Response on behalf of TWCC as follows:

Bracken Cottage is located on the boundary of Tunbridge Wells Common, with its sole access and parking on the Common. The Cottage is in a very scenic part of the Common which is important for wildlife and features on both our website and our walking maps. Bracken Cottage is granted an easement to access the property via the Common and for vehicles to park close to the property. There are 3 spaces in front of Gorse Cottage, which are shared between Bracken and Gorse Cottage and are generally fully used. Access to the property from the parking area is via a short pedestrian path across the Common.

The proposed extension raises a number of serious concerns as follows:

There would be no further parking available on the Common to cater for increased long- term demand generated by enlarging the property.

- Due to the site location and access constraints, construction work would cause serious damage to the Common. There would not be any land available for trade vehicles to park or for materials to be delivered and stored.
- The proposal includes a yoga studio for home yoga tuition. There would be no parking for visiting vehicles for this purpose. We would also query whether this requires a change of use?
- There is a mature oak tree on the boundary of the Common that would be affected by the proposal.
- There is significant concern that the building and associated works would interrupt the watercourse for Bracken Cottage Pond or otherwise damage the pond and its wildlife.

We would reiterate that applicants/agents are invited to contact the Commons Conservators during the pre-application stage to discuss planning applications that directly affect the Commons, such as this one, communication should be via the Clerk, Gemma Stapeley - gemma.stapeley@twcommons.org. **Application approved.**

Action: The Warden to collate a number of photos as evidence of the current condition of the Common adjacent to Bracken Cottage. The process of managing the proactive response to the planning application approval was devolved to the Committee, to report back to all Conservators.

ii. 69 London Road Royal Tunbridge Wells Kent TN1 1DX - Listed Building Consent: Reconfiguration of the internal layout of the basement including tanking, insertion of stud walls, relocation of staircase into the basement and reinstatement of windows.

Response on behalf of TWCC as follows: The Commons Conservators have no comment to make on the application but would remind the applicant that the land in front of the property is part of Tunbridge Wells Common. The Conservators wish to make it clear that no building materials may be placed on the land and no construction or delivery vehicles may park there or overrun the grass at any time.

iii. The Forum, The Common, Royal Tunbridge Wells, Kent, TN4 8YU – erection of café servery.

Response on behalf of TWCC as follows: The Commons Conservators support the work of The Forum and have engaged positively with The Fine Grind.

We do however have concerns about the application, as the increased footfall and inevitable increases in littering and rubbish generated will impact the Common, its wildlife, other users and financial budget for waste disposal. We would be looking to see ongoing support from both The Forum and Fine Grind in this matter.

During construction, we would like to remind the applicant that materials, equipment and machinery cannot be stored on the Common and that vehicles should pay due care and attention to the verges of the Common when using Castle Road. Any damage must be made good.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING – 23rd September 2021 at 2pm at the Town Hall.

Agreed Actions

Agenda Item	Detail	Responsibility	Progress/up date
4	Contact Zurich insurance to discuss liability and guidance for the archaeological dig site.	Clerk	
5&6	Chairman to sign the minutes of the previous meetings and send to the Clerk.	Chairman	
7	Restart Warden's blog for the website.	Warden	
7	Suggested new project proposals for the Sussex Lund Fund 2022.	Warden	
9	Formally thank LML Services and Countrystyle Recycling Ltd.	Clerk	
9	Follow up on conversations with the Paintmechanics to establish prices for decoration of the Rusthall bin store.	Clerk	
10	Review risk owners on the risk register.	Officers	
11	Liaise with the Friends to collate a request to Conservators for the forest school event in September.	Clerk	
11	Provide Friends with volunteer contacts for certificates.	Clerk	
12	Social media review to be instigated.	Community Engagement team.	
13	Create a one-page flier for commemorative benches to include current pricing and to review records for existing benches that might require a renewal agreement.	Clerk	
13	Investigate other sustainable plastic/composite materials to replace bench timbers that wouldn't require refurbishment.	Warden	
14	Send communication to all Conservators to request their contributions on the priority theme projects.	Clerk	
14	Consideration of a new Management Plan	All	
16ii	With Conservator approval, organise appropriate "No fishing" signs for the bins at each end of Brighton Lake.	Warden	
16iv	Progress on London Road Zebra crossing to be reported back at September meeting.	Warden	
17i	Collate photographs as evidence of current condition of the Common adjacent to Bracken Cottage.	Warden	
17i	Proactive response to the planning application approval.	Committee	

TUNBRIDGE WELLS COMMONS CONSERVATORS

Minutes of a meeting held in the Council Chamber on Thursday 23rd September 2021 at 2pm

PRESENT:

John Barber

Paul Burnett

Stephen Lacey

Ian Marshall

Cllr Justine Rutland

Corin Thoday

Clare Sinha

Cllr Chris Woodward (Chairman)

APOLOGIES/UNABLE TO ATTEND:

Cllr Alex Britcher-Allan

Ewen Cameron

Antony Moore

Cllr Nicholas Pope

ATTENDING:

Steve Budden (Warden)

Alan Leale-Green (Treasurer)

Gemma Stapeley (Clerk)

Liz Ellicott (Rusthall Parish Council)

MINUTES

1. DECLARATION OF BUSINESS INTEREST

There were no business declarations.

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Cllr Alex Britcher-Allan, Ewen Cameron, Antony Moore and Cllr Nicholas Pope.

3. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 24th June 2021 were considered and approved. A copy to be signed by the Chairman and returned to the Clerk.

4. MINUTES OF THE COMMITTEE MEETINGS

The minutes of the Committee meetings held on 12th July 2021, 9th August 2021 and 6th September 2021 were considered and approved and would also be signed by the Chairman.

5. MATTERS ARISING

All matters will be raised in individual reports.

6. DATES OF PROPOSED FUTURE 2022 MEETINGS

The following dates were agreed:

Thursday March 24th Thursday June 23rd Thursday September 22nd Thursday December 8th

Action: The Clerk to create a poll to establish preferred dates and times for the walks on the Commons.

7. WARDEN'S REPORT

The Warden's report highlighted that the annual clearance of all tracks and paths across both Commons was well underway, with completion due by early October. This year, it has been more challenging due to the temperate, damp conditions of the summer giving rise to greater growth than normal on trees and shrubs. It is the second time that Honnington has completed this work, so they are still learning their way around, requiring more supervision than normal. The first cut with the collector flail has been completed with the meadows due to be cut at the end of September. A late cut of verges and sight lines will be required due to the heavy growth in grass too.

The last quarter saw more tree damage on footpaths due to the unusually strong winds. Ash trees along Rusthall Road affected by ash dieback have rapidly deteriorated. The worst affected area is the stretch from the junction with Langton Road through to Bretland Road, with individual trees needing attention on other parts of Rusthall Road as well as Coach Road and Langton Road. The Warden recommended that remedial measures were required to make the trees stable and safe, with the best quote coming in at £6,500. The Treasurer advised that although the budget for tree work was overspent for the quarter, we were in budget over the whole year to date. Conservators agreed to completion of the proposed work.

The Warden explained that maintenance of sections of the main racecourse ditches was now urgent, due to the heavy and frequent downpours washing sandy soils into the ditches. He intends to have the section of ditch to the east of Major York's Road re-excavated in the autumn and culverts renewed.

Due to concerns about vehicles causing erosion of the Commons, large logs have been installed along the easement track to Bracken and Gorse Cottage and the access road to St Paul's Church. The latter caused concern to the Church Warden who felt they should have been consulted in advance. The Warden agreed to contact the Church Warden to discuss further.

The bracken in the wood pasture between the racecourse and the path from Fairground car park and Hungershall Park was treated with the herbicide asulox at the beginning of July, with the effects becoming apparent next year. The Japanese knotweed by Gibraltar Cottage could not be treated due to proximity to a hedge, instead the weed has been cut back to ground level to be spayed more safely next year.

The Warden raised an incident which occurred on 15th August at Wellington Rocks, when a nine-year-old boy got his legs trapped in one of the fissures in the rocks. The child was freed by Fire and Rescue after 3 hours. The Senior Officer raised concerns about the possibility of further incidents. Conservators attending the pre-meeting walk surveyed the area where the accident occurred and concluded that it was a challenging to understand how the child got stuck and how to sensibly reduce risk. There were no obvious actions that could be taken at the Rocks, but the Clerk was asked to discuss the risk further with the insurers, providing them with our wording on the website which advices caution. The incident has been recorded in the accident log.

The Chairman asked the Warden what progress had been made with the unsafe benches on the Inner London Road, as mentioned in the Committee meeting minutes of the last quarter. The Warden agreed to prioritise having the broken timbers removed. It was agreed that no further work should be done to investigate plastic composite materials to be used instead of locally sourced timbers.

When asked about progress on banning fishing at Brighton Lake, the Warden explained that having consulted with Terry Hughes, Community Safety Manager for Tunbridge Wells Borough Council (TWBC), he was advised to try changing behaviour by persuasion first and so will be installing advisory signs first before banning fishing. The wording for the signs will be sent to Conservators for approval. CS advised that Brighton Lake might be an appropriate location for an informative notice board, as such the advisory sign could be affixed to it.

Ian M asked for an update on traveller security at Rusthall Cricket Club, due to justifiable concerns of a repeat of the April 2021 traveller visit. He was advised that the Club had a budgeted plan, but that funds for implementation were limited. They were currently approaching Rusthall Parish Council and the Friends for funding. The Clerk agreed to get an update from the Club.

Following the pre-meeting walk on Tunbridge Wells Common a significant encroachment onto the Commons by 1-4 Onslow House was viewed. The Clerk was asked to write to the occupants to progress a plan for management and removal of the encroachment.

Action: The Warden to discuss log installation along the access road to St Paul's Church with Chris McAllister.

Action: Clerk to discuss the H&S incident at Wellington Rocks with Zurich and report back to Conservators.

Action: The Warden to remove broken timbers on the unsafe benches on Inner London Road as a priority.

Action: Warden to send wording for advisory fishing sign to Conservators for approval, via the Clerk.

Action: The Clerk to get an update on traveller security improvement plans from Rusthall Cricket Club.

Action: The Clerk to write to the occupants of 1-4 Onslow House to start the process of managing the observed encroachment.

8. CLERK'S REPORT

As follow up to matters raised in the June meeting, the Clerk's report detailed the significant health and safety improvements that had been made in the management of the Rusthall archaeological dig site, as follows:

- Additional safety signage and rope barriers have been installed at the site, to alert the general public of the risks and manage access.
- A full review and revision of the risk assessment for activity has taken place.
- A member of the volunteer team now has had first aid "First Responder" training, which is valid for three years
- The group now has its own public liability insurance, the paperwork for this is held by the Clerk.
- The Clerk and Warden have committed to a regular safety walk of the area to identify/manage hazards and risks.

All measures were instigated or supported by WKDArchaeology.

The Clerk highlighted the tremendous work of the volunteers during the last quarter, with monthly litter picks, pond clearance and cherry laurel clearance. The group could provide further value as and when further appropriate jobs are identified, and tools provided.

Progress has been made in managing planning applications, understanding planning contributions and pushing forward with input to items raised in the draft pre-submission Local Plan. Both Kent Wildlife Trust and Tunbridge Wells Borough Council have been helpful in their contributions in this vital work to ensure the Commons are protected.

Additional items

- The Commons were awarded Silver Gilt in the South and South-East In Bloom competition for 2021.
- No further progress with the Major York's Road drainage improvement works, Kent County Council currently having no budget for it.
- The work to improve the finish on the London Road Crossing in front of Thackeray's is scheduled for the 1st and 2nd of October 2021.
- In future, the Friends will only issue thank-you certificates to children who volunteer, not adults unless a special request is made.
- The Chairman commended the Clerk and Warden for organising the first of what will become regular meetings with the Clerk of Rusthall Parish Council, to ensure clear communication and support for the Commons.
- Following Conservator approval, the St Paul's Forest School has been set up and the area cleared ready for the first classes in early October. The Clerk and Warden have been invited to the first of the classes and approved photographs have been requested for the website.
- The local PCSO continues to be a significant support to the Commons. Regular communication and feedback are exchanged. Successes include the return of a stolen motorbike dumped on the lower cricket pitch, while a car abandoned in Sunnyside Road was removed.
- Fly tipped material continues to blight the Commons, in the Clerk and contractor's view the amount has significantly increased recently. The Chairman queried whether the costs were not the landowner's responsibility, in this case Targetfollow.
- The Risk Register has been fully reviewed and risk owners added.

Action: Clerk to investigate financial responsibility for fly tipping.

The Clerk's report collated all Conservator requests since the last meeting as follows:

Date of request	Detail	Outcome
13.07.21	Installation of signpost holders	Approved.
	for Rusthall Community Cinema.	
13.07.21	Request to dedicate an area	Approved.
	of Rusthall Common to run St Paul's	
	Forest school.	
09.08.21	Request from the Friends to run their Heritage	Approved.
	Open Day (HOD) events to include walk with	
	the warden, Wildchild! Forest school and	
	archaeological tours of Rusthall Common.	

9. FINANCE REPORT

The Treasurer presented the preliminary estimate for the six months ending 30th September 2021, prepared on 13th September. On this date, there was £91,871 in the Lloyds bank account. Year to date actual total expenditure was £74,261.79

The Internal Audit of the accounts to 31st March 2021 has been conducted and the external desk review by PKF Littlejohn LLP has been forwarded to the final stages for review. The Treasurer is not concerned by the delay. The report will mention that the accounts were not submitted on time, due to the Treasurer's lack of knowledge of the deadline. Given that the Treasurer was new to the role this year, this can be entirely understood.

Conservators were encouraged to complete and return the Barclays Bank application form to enable the Treasurer to progress the new account. The additional account will provide better security under the Financial Services Compensation Scheme.

Action: Completion of the Barclay's Bank application form by all Conservators.

10. UPDATE FROM THE FRIENDS OF THE COMMONS

Membership of the Friends has increased by 10 since the last meeting, totalling 490.

Since the last meeting, £1,800 has been spent on refurbishing 10 benches.

The Heritage Open Day events across both Commons on the 11th and 12th of September were very successful. There were 350 children and adults who came along for the Wildchild! forest school experience. Approximately 75 people took part in the main and mini archaeological tours of Rusthall. Steve Budden's walks of both Commons were well attended. CE reported that it was great to see the Commons alive with noise and excitement. The Friends owe a very big debt of gratitude to Lynne Lane, Nigel Stapple and Steve Budden for all of their support and hard work. The Chairman has also sent an email thanking those involved on behalf of all Conservators.

John B provided an update on the Happy Valley all-abilities path funding, he explained that the National Lottery application for £75,000 had not been successful due to the government's directive on levelling up. Instead, John B is attending Rusthall Parish Council's meeting on the 11th October to seek financial support and guidance from them. Note that finances are in place for everything above £75,000. A further update will be provided at the next meeting.

11. MARKETING AND PR REPORT

The report demonstrated the ongoing support for the Facebook group as a way of engaging in two-way communication with the community. The most popular posts in the last quarter featured litter picking, roe deer, fairies at The Cottage, The Common, bats and the Happy Highways play in Happy Valley.

Website analytics illustrate the value of the website with users in July hitting a record 924 for the month. Suggested walks and maps remain the ever-popular page. PB reported that Cordis Creative had taken some refreshed seasonal images of the Commons which would be made available to the Clerk to update the website, which was much appreciated.

12. TWBC PRECEPT DISCUSSION PAPER

Working with the Treasurer and Warden, the Clerk presented a paper highlighting the financial challenges facing the Commons Conservators and the request for a review of the precept funding mechanism.

It was agreed that tangible financials should be included that demonstrate the limitations of the precept funded budget, particularly relating to exceptional items where we are falling behind with day-to-day maintenance e.g., ash dieback management, scrub clearance on our rocks, and bench refurbishments. The Warden agreed to work on estimates for this work.

Conservators agreed that with the financial additions, the paper could be sent to Lee Colyer (Director of Finance, Policy & Development at TWBC) as background to the planned meeting with him on 5th October.

Action: Warden to work on financial estimates for maintenance work required on the Commons, currently outside the budget.

13. WORKING GROUP FEEDBACK

Verbal feedback was received from the working groups with summary points as follows:

Projects for 2022

- The group will be conducting a review of projects undertaken in the last 2-3 years to assess successes and areas for improvement, to optimise future project work.
- Funding will be made available from the Freehold Tenants (£15,000) and Friends (£6,000) for project work in 2022.
- The group are assisting the Warden with development of appropriate projects, with a walk on the Common to physically see, discuss and evaluate ideas proving valuable.
- Members of the group intend to contact external parties to do supportive research for example, to better understand methods for successful rock clearance.
- Projects that are currently being proposed for 2022 are as follows
 - 1. Scraping mulch from the clearance behind Fir Tree car park and planting broadleaf saplings to create a copse.
 - 2. Scraping mulch from the clearance behind Wellington Rocks.
 - 3. Further holly clearance to be undertaken near Hungershall Park to widen the recently created network of paths through the dense area of Holly scrub, widen the links through to the grassland adjacent to the Racecourse, and allow more light to encourage the development of the herb layer.

Community Engagement

- Social media discussion suggests that an Instagram account for 'The Commons' (combining The Friends and The Conservators) would be a good option. The Clerk to investigate further and ask Justine R for help.
- Local schools two new connections have recently been made at St Pauls and the Wells Free School. These connections are to be progressed via Forest School activities and possible development of worksheets and quizzes for the website.
- Managing/working with our fantastic army of volunteers. When suitable projects are identified by the projects group, communication can be initiated.
- A community event/competition the group discussed a variety of activities such as treasure hunt, forest school, softball cricket, photography competition, nature trails, craft, walks with the warden etc. It was felt that Spring might be a good time to launch an initiative. The Heritage Open Day events proved significant interest in the Commons and in participating, which was encouraging.

• Revamp/additional noticeboards, currently in a poor condition.

Funding

• The group are awaiting appropriate projects which will require funding.

Action: Clerk to investigate feasibility of an Instagram account.

Action: The Chairman requested that each group submit short papers for the December TWCC's meeting.

14. EVENTS

No requests were received for the meeting.

15. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

i. <u>Royal Springs (11 London Road)</u>

Following consultation with the Warden, the 11 London Road Management Company (comprising the freehold owners) proposed to enter into an arrangement with the Commons Conservators to have the land behind the property cleared to the treeline in exchange for an annual payment of £100 to the Commons Conservators. The arrangement would include two annual clearances and removal of debris.

Conservators approved the proposal subject to inclusion of an annual price review.

Action: The Clerk to communicate approval, subject to terms, with Mark Steeves.

ii. Request for tree planting as part of Queen's Canopy.

Clive E proposed that the Freehold Tenants, Friends and Targetfollow might like to join TWBC in having a tree planted on the Commons to celebrate the Queen's Jubilee. The Warden explained that appropriate space was actually limited but would give it further thought.

Action: Warden to discuss possibility with Clive E.

iii. Use of Town Hall

The Chairman highlighted plans by TWBC to change how the Town Hall is used, with the possibility of sub-letting part or all, which could impact the Conservator's office and meeting rooms. David Candlin, Head of Economic Development and Property at TWBC is leading the project, with whom the Clerk has already been in communication.

iv. <u>LML Services contract extension</u>

The Clerk proposed that the initial one-year contract with LML Services, for the servicing of litter bins across the Commons, be extended to include the optional extra year. As such the existing contract would end on 31st March 2023. Conservators all agreed to the proposal.

Action: The Clerk to communicate the extension proposal to LML.

v. <u>Lighting on Fairground car park</u>

At the last meeting, Paul B and the Warden had an action to meet with a lighting consultant to get expert advice on appropriate lighting for Fairground car park. As such, Paul B presented the proposal, produced by Martin Collins of DW Windsor. Discussions concluded as follows:

- Paul B will organise a further onsite meet with the lighting consultant, Conservators and officers to clarify aspects of the proposal.
- During the onsite meeting all concerns can be raised, including options for adaptive lighting, timers, dimmers and flexibility to make changes in the future.
- Before the meeting all further questions should be sent to Paul B.
- After the onsite meeting a request for permission to progress a scheme, if Targetfollow wish to pursue, will be sent to Conservators.
- There is no assumption being made that lighting will be installed, this is just at proposal stage, nothing has been agreed.

The Chairman left the meeting to attend a Mayoral function, position replaced by Cllr Justine Rutland

vi. Refurbishment of toilets behind Wellington Rocks

Justine R had raised the poor condition of the toilets and building with TWBC Property team who would investigate concerns.

16. PLANNING APPLICATIONS

To note only - 21 Apsley Street Rusthall Tunbridge Wells TN4 8NU, erection of a garden room. Comment was made on behalf of the Conservators - The Commons Conservators would like to highlight that Apsley Street is an unadopted road which has been extended onto the Common without Conservator permission. As such we would ask the applicant not to allow trade vehicles, materials or tools to be located or stored on the Common. Should the applicant require further clarification or to discuss further, please contact us at info@twcommons.org.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING – 9th December 2021 at 2pm, via videoconferencing.

Agreed Actions

Agenda	Detail	Responsibility	Progress/update
Item			
3&4	Chairman to sign the minutes of the previous	Chairman	Ongoing
	meetings and send to the Clerk.		
6	Create a poll to establish preferred dates and	Clerk	Done 04.10.21
	times for the walks on the Commons.		
7	Discuss log installation along the access road to	Warden	Completed
	St Paul's Church with Chris McAllister.		
7	Discuss H&S incident at Wellington Rocks with	Clerk	Zurich were satisfied - we
	Zurich and report back to Conservators.		reacted to the incident,
			considered options and
			concluded why the area
			could not be made safer.

7	Remove broken timbers on the unsafe benches on Inner London Road as a priority.	Warden	Ongoing
7	Send wording for advisory fishing sign to Conservators for approval, via the Clerk.	Warden	Completed
7	Get an update on traveller security improvement plans from Rusthall Cricket Club.	Clerk	Club still trying to find funding, attending RPC meeting on 11.10.21 to seek funding.
7	Write to the occupants of 1-4 Onslow House to start the process of managing the observed encroachment.	Clerk	Letter sent on 01.10.2021
8	Investigate financial responsibility for fly tipping	Clerk	Completed
9	Completion of Barclay's Bank application forms.	Conservators	Ongoing
12	Work on financial estimates for maintenance work required on the Commons, currently outside the budget.	Warden	Completed on 24.09.21 with paper sent to Lee Colyer on 28.09.21.
13	Investigate feasibility of a Commons Instagram account.	Clerk	Ongoing
13	Each working group to submit short papers for the December TWCC's meeting.	Working group leads	Completed
15i	Communicate approval, subject to terms, with Mark Steeves.	Clerk	Done 04.10.21
15ii	Discuss Queen's Canopy with CE	Warden	Completed
15iv	Discuss contract extension proposal with LML Services.	Clerk	Offer accepted on 01.10.21

TUNBRIDGE WELLS COMMONS CONSERVATORS

Minutes of a meeting held via videoconference on Thursday 9th December 2021 at 2pm

PRESENT:

John Barber

Cllr Alex Britcher-Allan

Paul Burnett

Ewen Cameron

Amii Errington (New Conservator)

Stephen Lacey

Ian Marshall

Cllr Nicholas Pope

Cllr Justine Rutland

Clare Sinha

Corin Thoday

Cllr Chris Woodward (Chairman)

ATTENDING:

Steve Budden (Warden)

Alan Leale-Green (Treasurer)

Gemma Stapeley (Clerk)

Liz Ellicott (Rusthall Parish Council)

Clive Evans (Chairman of The Friends of the Commons)

MINUTES

1. DECLARATION OF BUSINESS INTEREST

JBarber declared an interest in the St Paul's ditch and bund as referenced in the 1st November and 22nd November Committee meeting minutes.

2. <u>APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE</u>

No apologies.

3. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 23rd September 2021 were considered and approved. A copy to be signed by the Chairman and returned to the Clerk.

4. MINUTES OF THE COMMITTEE MEETINGS

The minutes of the Committee meetings held on 11th October 2021, 1st November 2021 and 22nd November 2021 were considered and approved and would also be signed by the Chairman.

5. MATTERS ARISING

From the last meeting on 23rd September 2021:

All-abilities path

JBarber provided an update on the fundraising efforts for the path. Rusthall Parish Council has pledged £10,000 to the fund, to which JBarber, on behalf of The Friends, expressed his sincere thanks and gratitude.

Fishing sign for Brighton Lake

The Warden confirmed that the sign had been delivered and was awaiting installation. Conservators had agreed to the wording via email on 1/11/2021.

<u>Rusthall Cricket Club – traveller protection measures</u>

Rusthall Parish Council have generously agreed to fund the protection work. All parties involved will be meeting on Friday 17th December at 11am to discuss the proposed plans.

Action: Final plans to be circulated to Conservators for approval.

Barclays Bank application

Following delays in submitting all Conservator details, our application has "expired" and the process of opening the new account has had to be restarted.

Action: The Treasurer will coordinate with Barclays and all Conservators to begin the process again.

From the Committee meetings:

Letter to Greg Clark MP

A letter was sent, on behalf of the Conservators, asking Greg Clark for support and guidance regarding our financial challenges. A walk on the Common with Greg Clark and the Funding group has been arranged for Friday 14th January at 11.30am.

Southern Sandstone Climbers

The Clerk confirmed that the climbers had assisted with clearance work at Happy Valley on 13th November. The Clerk had thanked them for their help.

Castle Road Environmental Visual Audit (EVA)

The Clerk confirmed that a copy of the EVA had been circulated to the Committee, who were meeting on 13th December to discuss the recommendations and impact to the Commons.

6. MEMBERSHIP

Prior to the meeting, Antony Moore, representing the Manor of Rusthall, formally resigned as a Conservator and Amii Errington joined the meeting in her new role as Conservator. As such, the under mentioned Conservators were appointed by the bodies specified to serve for the period indicated:

Tunbridge Wells Borough Council – one-year term end 31 December 2022

Councillor Alex Britcher-Allan Councillor Nicholas Pope Councillor Justine Rutland Councillor Chris Woodward

Freehold Tenants – 1st year of three-year term until 31 December 2022

John Barber Clare Sinha Stephen Lacey Ian Marshall

Manor of Rusthall – 3rd year of three-year term until 31 December 2022

Paul Burnett Ewen Cameron Amii Errington Corin Thoday

7. WARDEN'S REPORT

The Warden's report explained that it had been a busy period, cutting back all paths, the meadows and long grass areas. Subject to the weather and contractor staffing issues, Bull's Hollow and Happy Valley should be completed by Christmas.

In the last quarter, a considerable amount of tree work has been accomplished, particularly tackling ash dieback, along Rusthall Road between Bretland Road and Langton Road and Coach Road. The Warden remains hopeful that he can keep within the tree budget for the end of the financial year.

The Great Big Wellington Rocks Clean Up, on 6th November, was very successful with volunteers working hard to remove scrub, gorse and bramble from the rocks, as well as soil from some of the fissures to prevent the return of the scrub. The rubbish and broken glass were removed and cleared from the surrounding areas too. This proved, yet again, how vital our volunteers are.

The Warden reported on the dreadful needle stab attack on Major York's Road on 16th October. The Clerk and Warden had been involved in the follow up safety review and had taken part in an EVA on Major York's Road with the victim, the crime prevention officer for Tunbridge Wells Police and Terry Hughes, the Community Safety Manager for Tunbridge Wells Borough Council (TWBC). The recommendations were incorporated into the Castle Road EVA to create one document for the Commons, which the Committee will review on the 13th December. One recommendation requiring immediate action, is the cutting back of trees over the footway on Major York's Road, currently blocking the streetlamp light. With part funding from the Police and Crime Commission (PCC) this work would cost the Conservator budget £1500. Conservators approved the spend. ABritcher-Allan asked when the EVA was due for Rusthall Road and as such the Clerk confirmed it was with Terry Hughes to organise.

The Warden explained that the grass cutting contract with Bridgland was due to expire on 31st March 2022. He recommended to Conservators that the contract should be extended for a further 12 months. Bridgland are happy to extend and as such the Conservators approved the proposal.

In order to help the Conservators plan for the future, the Warden confirmed his intention to retire in 2022. He will be leaving after the June meeting of the Conservators, which would be exactly thirty years since he started in June 1992.

Action: Warden to organise contract extension paperwork via exchange of emails with Bridgland.

8. CLERK'S REPORT

Actions from the previous meeting

As follow up to actions raised in the September meeting, the Clerk confirmed the following:

- Create a poll for the preferred days/times for Conservator walks the majority suggested same day as the Conservator meetings (March and September) at 12 noon for 90 minutes.
- Discuss H&S incident at Wellington Rocks with Zurich and report back to Conservators Zurich were satisfied we reacted to the incident, considered options, and concluded why the area could not be made safer.
- Obtain an update on traveller security plans for Rusthall Cricket Pitch The Clerk supported Rusthall Cricket Club in producing a presentation to request funding from Rusthall Parish Council (RPC). The Club's bid was successful, and RPC have kindly agreed to pay for the mitigation work and will be contracting with Honnington, directly to enable VAT to be claimed back.
- Write to the occupants of 1-4 Onslow House to start the process of managing the observed encroachment letter sent, and two site meetings have taken place. Encroachment to be fully removed by the end of the year.
- Investigate financial responsibility for fly tipping despite it being the responsibility of the landowner to fund, there is no detail in the Act/minutes etc to suggest it isn't the Conservators who should fund this.
- Investigate feasibility of a Commons Instagram account see agenda item 12iii.
- Communicate approval to start grass cutting/clearance arrangement with 11 London Road, subject to terms, with Mark Steeves completed and clearance completed.
- Discuss contract extension proposal with LML Services offer accepted October 21.

Volunteers

As noted in the Warden's report, the volunteers continue to make great progress on the Commons. On the 4th December the combined groups were out again on Tunbridge Wells Common, working hard to clear Cabbage Stalk Lane Pond and the surrounding area. The Wells Free School and Community Payback clients are also spending time on the Commons, working on management plan projects as directed by the Warden and Clerk.

<u>Planning</u>

Kent Wildlife Trust have supported the Clerk in the submitted comments for the Eridge Road retirement flats planning application (see agenda item 16). They are also assisting in a request for a planning contribution from the developer.

TWBC Head of Planning, Stephen Baughen, has arranged for a pre-agreed set of words to be added as Informatives in planning application reports, should the Clerk decide it is appropriate. He has thoroughly briefed his Officers on this matter. Wording as follows:

"The applicant is advised that works that are hereby granted planning permission may also require separate consent under the 1981 County of Kent Act and/or the Commons Act 2006. You are advised to review the

guidance in relation to the Commons Act and, if necessary, undertake the necessary steps to seek this separate consent. Applications under either piece of legislation are not considered by Tunbridge Wells Borough Council"

Funding

Conservators will be aware that at the last meeting the Clerk, Treasurer and Warden were imminently due to meet with Lee Colyer, TWBC Director of Finance, Policy & Development, to discuss an increase on the precept mechanism. Despite a valiant attempt, it was clear that TWBC could not move on this, due to their own limited finances and constraints. Instead of dwelling on a rejection, this has given further motivation to the Funding group to seek out external support.

Case study research

The Clerk has been in contact with Chislehurst Common and visited Ashdown Forest to seek out best practise in all aspects of land management and administration. The Clerk and Warden will be working to implement their practices and suggestions where applicable and have used the contacts made for further support. A full summary of notes is available to anyone interested.

The Clerk's report collated all Conservator requests since the last meeting as follows:

Date of request	Detail	Outcome
01/10/21	Request to hold the Hospice in the Weald run in September 2022.	Approved
11/10/21	Request for the Wells Free School to hold their forest school lessons on TW Common and adopt an area of scrub.	Approved
01/11/21	Request for appropriate wording on a fishing sign for Brighton Lake.	Approved
14/11/21	Request to hold the Al-fresco theatre 9-day event on the Lower Cricket Pitch.	Declined

9. FINANCE REPORT, BUDGET REPORT AND PRECEPT 2022/23

The Treasurer presented the preliminary estimate for the nine months ending 31st December 2021, prepared on 30th November. On this date, there was £142,341 in the Lloyds bank account. The Treasurer reports a number of variations between actual and budget, but notes we appear to be within budget.

Reserves

The Treasurer proposed a review of the level of reserves to be maintained. Conservator input to date had determined that 25% of annual income was perceived to be a workable level. This equates to £42,000 until year end and £44,000 for 2022/23. Given that current reserves were higher this meant that funds could be released for unforeseen events and specific projects. Existing protocol would be followed for such spending, with requests to Conservators at quarterly meetings or via email if it were an emergency. Conservators approved the proposal.

Precept

RPI showed an annual increase of 4.9% in September 2021, based on this year's precept of £167,674 the Conservators can request a precept for 2022/23 of £175,890. Conservators approved the precept request to TWBC.

Budget

The Treasurer had prepared a budget for 2022/23 in order to achieve a nil net income or expense. Cost estimates are realistic targets, rather than mechanically applying percentage uplifts. A contingency has been provided to manage events outside of management control, along with the 25% reserve. Conservators approved the proposed budget.

Other

To enable more accurate budgeting a request was made to ensure that Bridgland would invoice monthly. It was suggested that this could be added as one of the terms and conditions of their one-year contract extension. The Treasurer noted that the Zurich insurance policy was due for renewal. Conservators approved his request to complete a price comparison with other providers.

Action: The Warden to organise for recipients of benches to invoice The Friends, who will in turn invoice the Conservators.

Action: The Clerk to notify TWBC of their precept request.

Action: Warden to ensure that monthly invoicing is one of the terms and conditions of the Bridgland contract extension.

Action: Treasurer to complete insurance price comparison with other providers.

10. WARDEN RETIREMENT AND RECRUITMENT FOR REPLACEMENT

The Committee had prepared a document detailing the proposed recruitment process, which was circulated to Conservators ahead of the meeting. The document included key steps in the process and a timeline. Conservators approved the document.

It was noted that the proposed job description would be circulated to Conservators on Friday 10th December with a deadline of Thursday 16th December for comment.

All other matters to be discussed in the exempt session.

11. UPDATE FROM THE FRIENDS OF THE COMMONS

Membership

The previous Chair of the Friends had a target to get to 500 members. CEvans proudly explained that membership totalled 520, 30 more than reported at the last meeting. He thanked Joy Podbury for her hard work in pushing memberships.

It was noted that two long serving Committee members had recently decided to retire. Sally Balcon and David Wakefield were thanked for all of their contributions over many years.

Projects

The Friends have agreed to fund two projects to the value of £6,000 next year. These being a new path to the Marlpit ponds and an access gate into Toad Rock. The Conservators thanked The Friends for their generosity.

The Friends are also going to fund tools for The Wells Free School Forest School.

Events

Sadly, the barn dance had to be cancelled due to the venue's covid regulations.

12. WORKING GROUPS PROGRESS REPORTS

Projects

The group's main deliverable to date has been the creation of a long list of projects suggested by the group, working with the Warden to produce specifications and costings for the priority projects. These can be found in the Projects Master List document. As such, these projects have then been considered by the Freehold Tenants and The Friends for sponsorship in 2022. The remaining projects on the list can then be proposed for other external funds, Sussex Lund and S106 as examples. All projects are linked to the Management Plan.

Projects have been categorised as follows:

- A retrospective review of projects over the last 3 years.
- Projects that involve reasonably immediate costs to be incurred to implement them.
- Projects that do not immediately require money to implement.
- Projects that are already in progress.

Action: A volunteer from each of the 3 bodies represented on the Conservators was asked to join a retrospective project review team. Nominations to the Clerk.

Funding

Although originally set up to seek out funding for projects identified in the projects group, the funding group remit has been expanded to find funding for all work on the Commons, to support the existing budget and projects. The group are seeking both financial and in-kind contributions.

The Funding group have categorised actions as follows:

- Learning from similar organisations.
- Contact with individuals or organisations to ask for advice.
- Enquiring about connections with large, locally based organisations.
- Direct contact with local organisations/individuals to seek funding or in-kind support.
- Direct contact with funds to seek financial/in-kind support.

Successes to date as follows:

- Greg Clark MP has agreed to join the group for a walk on the Common to discuss funding support.
- CEvans has contacted The Friends to establish whether members have significant contacts with local organisations.
- A list of suitable project work for volunteers has been established.
- Community Payback are now working weekly on Tunbridge Wells Common.
- The Treasurer has created a significant database of local companies with sizeable assets and points of contact. A letter had been drafted ready to be sent out to these companies.
- Best practise ideas from Ashdown Forest have been shared.

Following discussion about the role of Targetfollow in funding, it was confirmed by CThoday that if the group raised funds as the Conservators or The Friends, then Targetfollow would not expect a share of the funds. CThoday perceived that value would be added for the Community, not for them. He also suggested that there may be ways to circumvent the usual mechanisms for raising income.

The Chair noted that there were opportunities for events to raise funds on the Commons but that these must not be commercial events. The Clerk added that such events needed to be mindful of the limitations set by the Environmental Stewardship agreement.

Action: The group to propose wording for the contact letter, to best describe the role of Targetfollow. To be approved by CThoday.

Community Engagement

The group have four areas of focus: social media, schools, volunteers and an engagement event.

Both schools and volunteers are progressing well, with two active forest schools now operating on the Commons and the continued success of the volunteers working on the Commons.

In terms of social media, the group felt that an Instagram account for the Commons would be very beneficial and had started to investigate. The Clerk requested funding to attend a social media training session on 2022 goals for the Commons and beyond in social media platform growth and development. The request was approved.

The group asked Conservator permission to research and plan an engagement activity in 2022, permission was granted.

13. MARKETING AND PR REPORT

The report highlighted data for the Facebook group and website analytics, indicating the ongoing value of both.

Five blogs had been published during the last quarter which had both informed and pushed visitors to the website.

The Clerk will discuss areas for improvement for both the Facebook group and website during her social media training.

14. FREEHOLD TENANT AND FRIENDS PROJECTS

In agenda item 11 it was recorded that The Friends would be funding a new path to the Marlpit ponds and an access gate into Toad Rock, to the value of £6,000.

The Freehold Tenants confirmed that they would fund the following projects, to the value of £14,284:

- 1. Clearance at Fir Tree car park to remove mulch to create a reptile hibernaculum and plant 75 mixed saplings.
- 2. Clearance at Wellington Rocks to remove mulch to create two reptile hibernacula. The gorse hedge, running from near the Rocks and round to the top of the slope overlooking the Lower Cricket Pitch, to be cut back to ground level, along with bramble.
- 3. Further holly clearance in compartment T5.
- 4. Clearance at compartment T9, between St Helena and Gibraltar Cottage. To cut, rake and remove grass, scrub, bramble and vegetation.
- 5. Further laurel eradication.

All projects had been tabled to indicate links to the Management Plan.

The Conservators thanked the Freehold Tenants for their generosity. Project work would be due to start in January.

15. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

i. Events on the Commons

PBurnett suggested that commercial events should be given approval to take place on the Commons as a way of raising funds. He suggested that the income might not need to follow the usual convention.

The Treasurer proposed that local coffee shops and brands could be invited to sponsor litter bins.

Action: PBurnett was asked to create a commercial event proposal for Conservator review.

Action: The Treasurer was asked to raise the proposal of litter bin sponsorship with the Funding group and create a proposal for Conservator review.

ii. Request from the Forum to investigate disabled access.

Following a site meeting with representatives of the Forum, a request was submitted to ask for Conservator permission to allow investigations into improved disabled access to the Forum.

Action: Conservators agreed that the Warden and Clerk should further investigate the matter.

16. PLANNING APPLICATIONS

To note only - 21/03298/FULL | The construction of 40 retirement apartments and the refurbishment of Nos. 15 and 16 Eridge Road to create two unrestricted residential dwellings, repair of existing access into the site, parking, landscaping and associated works (including the demolition of single storey rear extensions attached to 15 and 16 Eridge Road). Full comment on behalf of the Commons Conservators supplied with the agenda documents.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING – 24th March 2022 at 2pm, in the Town Hall.

Agreed Actions

Agenda Item	Detail	Responsibility	Progress/update
3&4	Chairman to sign the minutes of the previous meetings and send to the Clerk.	Chairman	Ongoing
5	Final plans for the traveller protection measures at Rusthall Cricket Club to be circulated to Conservators for approval.	Warden and Clerk.	Work completed
5	The Treasurer will coordinate with Barclays and all Conservators to restart the new bank application process.	Treasurer	Bank account now open 17/01/2022.
7	Organise grasscutting contract extension paperwork via exchange of emails with Bridgland.	Warden	
9	To organise for recipients of benches to invoice The Friends, who will in turn invoice the Conservators.	Warden	

9	Notify TWBC of the precept request.	Clerk	Completed, with acknowledgement in writing received 20/12/21.
9	To ensure that monthly invoicing is one of the terms and conditions of the Bridgland contract extension.	Warden	
9	Complete insurance price comparison with other providers.	Treasurer	Completed. Zurich were asked to revise their pricing and proposed £2,164.58, instead of £2,575.19, a saving of £410.61.
12i	A volunteer from each of the 3 bodies represented on the Conservators was asked to join a retrospective project review team. Nominations to the Clerk.	Conservators	
12ii	To propose wording for the contact letter, to best describe the role of Targetfollow. To be approved by CThoday.	Funding group	
15i	To create a commercial event proposal for Conservator review.	PBurnett	
15i	To raise a proposal for litter bin sponsorship with the Funding group and create a proposal for Conservator review.	Treasurer	
15ii	To further investigate the matter of disabled access options to the Forum.	Clerk and Warden	The Clerk has reconnected with the Forum on this matter.